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Introduction

It is a rare and curious honour to have the opportunity to write a report in the bicentenary year of Louis Braille's birth. On the one hand, one feels compelled to search for images and metaphors that reveal braille's many parts, as light is refracted through a prism. But, on reflection, perhaps it is more fitting to write a report that delves into the "stuff" of braille, in all its business and busyness as we plan and meet and talk about those tiny dots that can convey everything from glimpses of cosmic vastness to the gossamer of intimate spaces. In the end, it will be the writing that leads, which is probably just what Louis Braille would have wanted.
I'm reminded of the lines near the beginning of the first of T S Eliot's Four Quartets:
What might have been and what has been
Point to one end, which is always present.

Footfalls echo in the memory

Down the passage which we did not take

Towards the door we never opened

Into the rose-garden. …

There are many points at which Louis Braille's life could have taken a different turn—many other passages he could have explored. And none of those turnings, and none of those dimly-lit hallways, would have led him to braille, and many separate doors into our communal rose-garden would have stayed firmly shut, hidden in a tangle of thorns and briars. Of course, it would be a punishable violation of the terms of my poetic licence to link the image of a rose-garden too closely with our work as braille advocates, but when I recall that braille has made it possible for me to do things that Louis Braille only dreamed of, and that many of my most precious memories are bound up with braille in one way or another, I can't help but feel that braille has added meaning and purpose to my life that match the beauty of the most fragrant rose.
The Year at a Glance

The Executive
Nominations for the 2008-2010 ABA Executive were received prior to the ABA's 2008 Annual Meeting, and the incoming Executive was confirmed as follows:
· Chair: Bruce Maguire
· Vice-Chair: Christine Simpson

· Secretary: Leona Holloway

· Immediate Past Chair: Bill Jolley

· Liaison Officer: Frances Gentle

· International Representative: Josie Howse

Leona Holloway resigned from her position of Secretary in March 2009 while she took maternity leave, and Kate Randall (who works at Vision Australia as Acting Transcription Coordinator—Projects) was appointed by the Executive to fill this casual vacancy.
The new Executive has been characteristically busy during the past year. We have met regularly by teleconference, sometimes twice a month, supplemented by face-to-face meetings in July 2008 and March 2009. The Executive has continued to work cohesively and effectively as a team, in a friendly atmosphere where individual perspectives are respected and agreement by consensus is always achieved. It is important to emphasise again this year that participation on the ABA Executive is voluntary, meetings generally occur late in the evening, and the main recompense comes from the sense of satisfaction in a job well-done.
One of our strategic goals during the term of the current Executive is to further develop the link between the various parts of the ABA community. Some of the proposals for achieving this are discussed later in the context of the ABA's Strategic Review. One initiative that we have been able to introduce in the short-term is the opportunity for Convenors of State and Territory ABA Subcommittees to participate in meetings of the Executive. We have been pleased to welcome several Convenors in this way, and it has been valuable to learn first-hand about issues at the local level.

Meetings of the Executive are funded by the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities Inc. (the "Round Table"), of which the ABA is the only permanent subcommittee. Without regular meetings of the Executive, it would not be possible for the ABA to serve the broader braille-using community effectively by providing leadership in Braille code maintenance and development, and we thank the Round Table in anticipation of its ongoing support of our activities in the coming year.

ICEB General Assembly 
After two years of preparation, the General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) was held in Melbourne from April 6-10 2008. It was encouraging that there was a large number of local observers who attended the General Assembly for one of more days, and there was an abiding spirit of cooperation and energised optimism about the future of braille in general and the ICEB in particular. Bill Jolley's international report will provide further details about the outcomes from the General Assembly, so for now it will suffice to offer sincere congratulations to Bill on his election to the ICEB Executive as the organisation's Treasurer.

UEB Implementation

The decision to adopt Unified English Braille (UEB) in 
Australia was taken a little over four years ago on May 14, 2005. The original timetable allowed for a phased transition spread over five years. Thus, the expectation is that by 2010, UEB will be the only recognised braille code used in Australia for the transcription of general literature and educational material. Last year I reported that most organisations around the country are ahead of schedule. In states such as NSW that were among the first to introduce UEB into the K-12 education system, almost all braille is now produced in UEB, and there seems to a high level of acceptance of the new code by students, teachers and transcribers.
The braille community includes a diversity of philosophies, views and perspectives. This has always been the case, and as a user of braille for over four decades, I think I've heard it all, read it all, and thought most of it at one time or another. I remember, for example, being introduced as a twelve-year-old to the intricacies of the debate about whether the "ea" contraction should be preferred over the "ar" contraction in words such as "nuclear" and "dear". I became a passionate card-carrying member of the "ea" party, for reasons that now escape me. That particular debate was settled in 1988 when it was agreed by the International Coordinating Committee on English Literary Braille (forerunner of the ICEB) that the "ar" contraction would be used.
It is not surprising, then, that UEB is still viewed variously with concern, wariness, suspicion, or downright hostility, by some braille users in Australia. Some of the negative responses to UEB stem from misunderstandings of specific features of the code, while others reflect a particular view about what braille should be like or how it is or should be read. The braille community will always be required to live with diversity, change and paradox, and if guided by a spirit of respect and cooperation, competing or incompatible views can sharpen the focus and invigorate the community as a whole.

Nonetheless, the ABA remains eager to help resolve concerns that people may still have about UEB, and to ensure that all users have accurate and complete information about the rules and operation of the code. In my role of Chair of the ABA I have a duty to work towards the achievement of harmony and stability in the braille community, and I am always willing to discuss any issues or misgivings that individuals or groups of users have about any aspect of braille, including UEB.
Technology Matters

Louis Braille worked creatively with the technology that was available to him and, in some areas, he encouraged the development of new standards of precision toolmaking that were not surpassed for decades. Not only did he invent a 10-dot precision-made frame to allow blind people to produce print in “decapoint”, but he also designed the world's first dot-matrix printer, which he developed with help from a blind mechanic, Pierre-François-Victor Foucault. Just as his dot-matrix printer was an evocative blend of braille and print, so Louis Braille was a champion of the integration of blind people into society, and he saw technology as a means to this end. We may reasonably suppose that he would have taken advantage of modern braille-related technology—in fact, he would almost certainly have been at the forefront of its development.
When Australia adopted UEB in 2005, no electronic braille writers supported it in their software. Now, some of the most widely-used braille technologies in Australia support UEB: the Braillenote and PacMate braille-based PDAs, and the Mountbatten Brailler. The Jaws for Windows screen reader also now supports UEB, and I understand that a number of manufacturers of braille embossers are working to incorporate support for UEB. We hope that other manufacturers and developers of braille‑related hardware and software will follow this lead. Technology exists to meet the needs of users, and UEB is now part of the braille landscape. Those responsible for purchasing equipment for use by students in schools and universities, and for use in organisations where braille is produced for staff or clients, should be aware that equipment and software that does not support UEB will be unable to produce accurate braille. Braille users are not well-served by being required to read inaccurate braille or use products that are obsolete.
Braille at the Reading Edge

As a ten-year-old pupil at the North Rocks Central School for Blind Children, I was often asked by inquisitive visitors whether I would like to be able to see. My response, born out of my iconoclastic nature, was along the lines of, "well, only so that I could drive a car and read more books". If asked that question today, my reply would try to be a little more sophisticated, but it would still contain a reference to reading. It is a common lament of avid braille readers that, "we can't get enough of it"—and this is true even though scanners, OCR software and refreshable braille displays have combined to bring a treasure-house of dots to our fingertips: not all of us have scanners or refreshable braille, or the time to spend turning hundreds of pages from print into braille. And, when all is read and done, there are joys of engaging with "stuff"—real braille written on real paper—that are simply not available in the world of electronic braille.

So it is a pleasure and a relief to congratulate Chris Stephen and his company ReadHowYouWant (an evolution of Point Break press) on a recently-announced initiative. ReadHowYouWant has developed technology that allows it to produce a range of accessible formats, including braille, DAISY, E-Text and large print from the one source file. By working with book publishers and stores like Amazon, ReadHowYouWant is able to offer many titles in braille, including new releases. The company is currently working to make its titles available in UEB, so Australian braille readers will soon have a larger supply of braille books to choose from.
UEB Rulebook

For a braille code to be used accurately by a diverse community, it must be supported by documentation that provides a systematic, clear and comprehensive presentation and illustration of the rules. A rulebook of this kind is not only valuable for software developers who need a complete and unambiguous statement of the rules so as to incorporate the code into their products, but it also allows braille curricula, training courses and other resources to be developed more easily and with a greater degree of consistency and accuracy.

The ABA has taken a leadership role among countries using UEB, and was able to secure funding for the production of an official UEB Rulebook. Administered by the Round Table on ABA's behalf, this funding has been used to engage Christine Simpson, who, apart from being a member of the ABA Executive, is an experienced braille producer and instructor, and a knowledgeable user of UEB, to develop a Rulebook for UEB. This Rulebook is based on the official rules that have been formulated by the ICEB code development committees. Christine is supported by a Project Advisory Committee that includes representatives from the sponsoring organisations, the Australian Braille Authority, and the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

Since work on the Project began in September 2008, Christine has made very substantial progress on preparing the UEB Rulebook. The Project Advisory Committee has also met monthly by teleconference to discuss a range of matters relating to the project, including the structure and layout of the Rulebook, as well as the content, expression and illustration of the various rules of UEB. At the same time, the relevant committees of the ICEB have continued to finalise work on the UEB code itself.

A major portion of the Rulebook will be circulated in draft form and discussed at the upcoming meeting of the Australian Braille Authority (May 30 2009).

The process of developing the Rulebook has identified several technical coding questions that have required clarification or further discussion by the ICEB code development committees, and some work remains to be done by those committees on a number of topics, including the interface between UEB and foreign language codes, and the treatment of diacritics, prosody and scansion.

The ABA Executive, in discussion with the Project Advisory Committee, have determined that the most effective way of ensuring that the UEB Rulebook is an authoritative, stable and trusted resource is to allow a period of time during which feedback can be received on the Draft sections of the Rulebook. Such a review period will also allow the ICEB committees to complete discussion of remaining coding issues. Accordingly, Christine Simpson will be asked to suspend further substantive work on the UEB Rulebook Project from July 2009 until January 2010.

During this period of review, the Project Advisory Committee will continue to monitor progress on the finalisation of outstanding code issues and discuss feedback that is received following release of the draft sections of the Rulebook.

The Round Table will continue to administer the funds received from sponsoring organisations in support of the project, so that the Rulebook is completed within the predetermined budgetary parameters once Christine re-commences work in January 2010.

The UEB Rulebook will be an essential resource for transcribers, educators and readers of UEB, and for developers of assistive technologies who wish to include support for UEB in their products. The provision of sufficient opportunity for broad-based stakeholder consultation will help ensure that the Rulebook remains firmly grounded in the braille-using community.

Again, may I express the braille community's thanks to the organisations who have provided financial support for the UEB Rulebook Project, namely:

· Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children (RIDBC, NSW)
· Royal National Institute of Blind People (RNIB, UK)

· Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind
· Royal Society for the Blind of South Australia (RSB)
· Vision Australia.

When it is completed, the UEB Rulebook will be available for free download in print and braille formats, and will be available for organisations to distribute on a cost-recovery basis. In the meantime, the latest version of the UEB Primer that has been developed by Josie Howse is available for download from the ABA's website. Now that UEB is fairly stable, Josie plans to produce an update to the Primer only once or twice per year. 
Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate

In 2007 the Australian Braille Authority and the New Zealand Braille Authority began discussions to develop a joint braille proficiency certificate that could be offered in both countries and which would thus ensure a common benchmark for transcribers and educators learning braille. Because both Australia and New Zealand have introduced UEB, such a certificate became, for the first time, an achievable goal. The discussions culminated in the offering of the first Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille. Ten candidates in Australia, and twelve in New Zealand, undertook the examination in late September-early October 2008. I am delighted to report that all ten candidates from Australia passed, with four candidates achieving a High Distinction (Kathy Riessen, Maria Elford, Nola Houghton, and Toni Chilton). Sincere congratulations!
As quite a few people have expressed interest in undertaking the examination, we have decided to offer it again this year. Once the details are finalised we will use the Ozbrl email discussion list to distribute information about dates and procedures.
The 2008 Annual Meeting Revisited
The 2008 ABA Annual Meeting was held on Friday April 11, 2008. There was less time available than usual, due to scheduled events related to the ICEB General Assembly. Much of the meeting was taken up with useful discussions about the General Assembly and the informal reports provided by international observers. There were no recommendations arising from the meeting.

ABA Annual Meetings are the only opportunity for all member organisations to come together to discuss braille in Australia. We should judge the success of such meetings in terms of the amount and quality of the discussion that occurs, and whether we leave feeling energised and focussed. It can be difficult to express oneself freely in a large group that convenes only once a year, and I hope that in the future we will be able to explore alternatives that are less constrained by the need to work through a predetermined agenda. but at the moment that's the best we have, and we can choose to work to get the maximum benefit from our meetings.

ABA Strategic Review

At last year's Annual Meeting I advised that the Executive would be undertaking a strategic review of the ABA's structure and operating procedures. This review has occupied quite a bit of our time over the past year, first in general discussion about the parameters of the review, then in developing an options paper to be circulated for feedback, and most recently in analysing the input we have received.
The review started from the premise that the bicentenary of the birth of Louis Braille provided an appropriate focus for reflecting on the 27-year history of the ABA and developing strategies for ensuring its continued effectiveness in serving the needs of the braille community into the future. Since 1982 the world has digital, and a new array of technologies and ways of communicating have arisen. Not all of the digital revolution has been beneficial, but value judgements notwithstanding, it is a revolution in which we are all involved. That includes the Australian Braille Authority, and braille itself.
The options paper that we circulated in February 2009 included a number of stimulus questions and several alternative models for the ABA's future structure. The paper was circulated via a download from the Members section of the Round Table website (where it may still be downloaded); its availability was also announced on the Ozbrl list, and a number of copies were distributed in response to this announcement.
The feedback we received demonstrated that there is widespread recognition of the valuable functions performed by the ABA. By and large, the input acknowledged the significance of the historical factors that have led to the current structure, as well as showing an awareness of the challenges that our community faces in planning for the future. Overwhelmingly, there was a strong wish to maintain an organisation whose sole focus is braille, rather than a more promiscuous flirtation with other accessible formats.
A number of responses to the options paper expressed a thoughtful view that the ABA is not best served by remaining a subcommittee of the Round Table. They regard the ABA's subordinate status as being a hindrance to its work and a barrier to broader community awareness of its functions and activities. As with all the comments received, the Executive considered this view carefully, and discussed a number of possibilities for a fundamental re-negotiation of the relationship between the ABA and the Round Table. However, we have reached the view that severing the connection would not be in the best interests of either the ABA or the Round Table: the ABA brings an important braille-related perspective to more general discussions of information access for people with print disabilities, and if the Round Table is to remain a credible voice in the information access arena, then having a high level of braille awareness can only be beneficial. Conversely, the ABA benefits from its incorporation into the Round Table: it has been able to operate from a stable financial base, and has also been able to take advantage of the Round Table's administrative resources in organising meetings and maintaining the ABA website, as well as the benefits of the Round Table's status as an incorporated association. The ABA Executive will, though, have further discussions with the Round Table Executive about how the ABA's status and autonomy can be strengthened within the existing framework.
There was a clear theme in the feedback we received that there needs to be a strengthening of the link between the national Executive and the local ABA members. We have traditionally relied on the network of State and Territory ABA Subcommittees to provide a mechanism for information sharing, but in the past couple of years many of those subcommittees have faced various challenges, at the same time as the Executive has found its workload increasing. 
At both the national and local level, it is becoming increasingly difficult to entice new active members into the ABA community. There were no nominations from new members for any of the Executive positions last year, for example, and a number of the local subcommittees have been unable to function effectively because of dwindling involvement. With the rapid technological changes that are part of the digital revolution, a volatile economic environment, and social developments in areas such as disability rights and public policy, there is much work that the ABA could do to promote the value of braille in the community and as a literacy and education medium, but there simply aren't enough people available to do it; moreover, there are few signs that younger people, progressing from the school system to post-secondary life, are showing much interest in becoming part of the traditional ABA structure. There are good reasons for this: for one thing, the idea of Executives, agendas and subcommittees just doesn't appeal to a generation accustomed to texting, blogging, chatting in Myspace, and following each other on Twitter. For another, the greater availability of braille in the K-12 system has, ironically, led to a weakening of the connection in people's minds between braille advocacy and code development on the one hand, and the braille that appears on their desks on the other. This is, in many ways, similar to the disconnect that has developed between primary producers and consumers: a generation accustomed to finding milk always available in plastic bottles and cardboard cartons is not always sensitive to the essential link between what they find in the supermarket and the cow grazing in the paddock.
To help address these real issues, the ABA Executive has developed a multi-faceted proposal that it will submit for discussion at the forthcoming ABA Annual Meeting. The main elements of the proposal are:
· Maintaining the status of the ABA as a subcommittee of the Round Table, at least for the time being;
· Increasing the size of the ABA Executive by three members;
· Inviting representatives from each ABA group to participate in all Executive teleconferences as observers at no cost to them;
· Evolving the State and Territory ABA Subcommittees by allowing them to operate as regional groups rather than having only one in each State and Territory, and by replacing the word "subcommittee" with the more contemporary "Regional Advisory Forum";
· Beginning discussions with the Round Table Executive aimed at securing some paid administrative support for the ABA.
This proposal is in no sense a given, and we look forward to further discussion at the ABA Annual Meeting. We would also like to emphasise that the details of any changes in the subcommittee structure will be worked out through a process of consultation with subcommittee members.
If the final proposal to be submitted to the Round Table Executive is broadly similar to what I have outlined above, then some changes to the Round Table's Rules of Association will be required. To provide an expeditious transition to the new structure (bearing in mind, for example, that elections for a new ABA Executive will be held in 2010) I hope that any changes could be put to the Round Table's Annual General Meeting next year.
Outreach

Now that Australia has adopted UEB, there are emerging opportunities for us to play a leadership and mentoring role in the Pacific region. Fewer than half of the fourteen Pacific Island nations currently produce or teach braille. By and large, those countries that do have an involvement with braille have inherited their codes from overseas organisations that established schools in the 1950s and 1960s. Australia and New Zealand have extended their professional support and development activities throughout the region in the last few years, but now that both countries have adopted UEB, they will be less able to support other codes. There is thus a significant opportunity for Australia and New Zealand to work with nations in the region to establish UEB as the common code of the Pacific.
Frances Gentle is closely involved with the Pacific Committee of the International Council on the Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI) in coordinating braille outreach activities in the region, and she provides regular updates to the Executive as we seek to identify more tangible ways in which the ABA might become involved.
Frances has prepared a more detailed report on braille-related activities in the Pacific region during the past year, and this will be circulated to ABA members. I would like to highlight one initiative that is especially significant: in April 2008, ICEVI and the World Blind Union (WBU) presented a concept paper on braille at the Pacific Disability Forum (PDF) Council Meeting in Samoa. The PDF was established in 2004, and is the peak body representing organisations of persons with disability in the Pacific region. The concept paper included two recommendations, both of which were adopted by the PDF Council. 
1) "That the Pacific Disability Forum (PDF) adopt the policy position:
a) that blind children in Pacific Island countries must be taught to read and write in braille;
b) that braille codes used throughout the Pacific region should be harmonised to the greatest extent possible; and
c) that Unified English Braille should be adopted as the standard for English-language braille used in Pacific Island countries.
2) That PDF partner with the ICEVI Pacific region, the WBU Pacific Oceania sub-region and national associations of blind people (NDPOs where NABPs do not exist) to communicate with the Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat, and the Ministry of Education in each Pacific Island country where English is a teaching language in schools:
a) to raise awareness about the fundamental importance of braille for literacy by blind students, and the importance of the EFA-VI global campaign in the Pacific;
b) to encourage the adoption by the Ministry of Education of Unified English Braille, following consultation with the national association of blind people (NDPO where an NABP does not exist), as the national standard for English-language braille;
c) to provide advice to each country, seeking support from experts in Australia and New Zealand as necessary, on the implementation of Unified English Braille as soon as practicable following its adoption; and
d) to consider the use of Unified English Braille as the base code for Indigenous-language braille in each country in which it has been adopted."
The adoption of these two recommendations by the PDF is an important step in addressing access to braille by adults and children in the Pacific region who are blind or have severe vision impairment. The ABA has a significant role to play in assisting in the task of implementing them, and the Executive will be exploring how the ABA can develop its outreach activities further in the year ahead. It is worth noting that even UEB is still a very new code, it is already serving as a focal point around which to develop and strengthen braille usage and standardisation in countries such as those in the Pacific region. 
The Signs of Braille
The Disability Discrimination Act 1992 ("the DDA") is the key piece of Commonwealth legislation that seeks to eliminate discrimination against people on the ground of disability. The DDA primarily operates through a mechanism that allows complaints to be lodged with the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) about alleged instances of discrimination in areas of life covered by the Act (such as access to premises, accommodation, education, employment, and the provision of goods, services and facilities). The DDA also allows for the development of technical standards in a number of areas, including access to premises. These DDA Standards provide detailed advice about how organisations must meet their obligations under the DDA, and compliance with a DDA Standard is equivalent to compliance with the DDA in the area covered by the Standard.
DDA Standards have been developed for public transport and education, and these are now in force across Australia. Over the past 8 years, a lot of work has gone into the development of standards for access to premises, and late last year a Draft Disability (Access to Premises – Buildings) Standard was released for public comment.
The ABA Executive provided a Submission to the House of Representatives Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee as part of this consultation. The Submission mainly deals with the provision of accurate and appropriate braille signage in public buildings such as shopping centres, office blocks and hotels. The Submission will soon be available on the ABA website, but I am happy to supply a copy to anyone who would like to read it in the meantime.
Louis Braille Bicentennial

Australia is in the midst of its celebration of the Louis Braille bicentenary. A number of activities have already taken place, while others are still in various stages of planning. While all the initiatives have been developed more-or-less independently of each other, Vision Australia established an ad hoc working party that provided an opportunity for people to share ideas and information about suitable and planned activities. 
Celebrations have included the production of envelopes with print and braille acknowledgement of the bicentenary, a museum exhibition that includes stories about braille; television and newspaper advertisements highlighting braille and the Louis Braille bicentenary, radio interviews about Louis Braille and the importance of braille in contemporary society, articles for inclusion in school magazines to raise awareness of braille in the community, and the development curricular materials for braille teaching.
An activity that is worth a special commendation is a 150-page book containing 47 interviews with people whose lives have been enriched by braille. Production has been overseen by Rebecca Maxwell, herself a lifelong champion of braille and articulate contributor to braille-related discussions, debates, and controversies. It is important that the collective experience of braille users is not lost through inattention to documenting that experience, and Rebecca's book will be a significant and lasting contribution to the preservation of our braille memory and consciousness.
A celebratory activity that I am involved with is Braille on Manly Beach (BOMB), conceived and directed by Anne Walton (who also developed the Braille Window Project braille-based multimedia artwork). The BOMB is a one-of-a-kind celebration that will take place on Sunday 20th September on West Esplanade Beach, right beside Sydney's famous Manly Wharf. 

A giant braille message will be made in the sand as the tide goes out; by the end of the day the message will dissolve with the incoming tide. There will be guided tours of the 23-dot braille message at regular intervals as it unfolds throughout the day. Formalities will take place around sunset, and visitors will be welcome to stay and experience the poetic symbolism as the braille message becomes one with the ever-present, ever-changing sea.
Dennis Massoud, a well-known sand sculptor who is vision-impaired, will guide us in sculpting the sand message. Each braille dot will be 1 metre in diameter and 0.5 metres high. Small teams of blind and sighted volunteers will work with Dennis in shifts throughout the day, shoveling sand, bucketing water and pressing the mixture into customised perspex molds made by B&M Plastics. The method has been trialled and teams are already forming—Manly Scouts, Manly Art Gallery volunteers, and others.

The BOMB is where The spirit of Louis Braille will meet the spirit of Australia in the sand, the sun, and the surf. There are still opportunities for teams to be involved, so please feel free to contact Anne (anne@braillespace.com, 0401-325383) if you would like to find out more.

The BOMB will be part of the 2009 Manly Arts Festival, and has been made possible by a grant from the Community Partnerships division of the Australia Council. 

Conclusion: Making the Rainbow Connection
Shine white light through a prism in just the right way and you get the colour spectrum. Sunlight shines through braille-sized raindroplets and a rainbow beckons. Kermit the Frog understood the Rainbow Connection, promising us that one day we'll find it. A piece of blank paper is refracted through the genius of a 19th-century French teenager, and a tactile dot-made rainbow beckons, liberates, and empowers. We know, just as surely as Kermit knew, that this rainbow is no vision—no illusion. We re-connect with the rainbow as often as we proclaim the truth that braille is part of the solution, not part of the problem; we are given another chance to open the door into the rose-garden whenever we allow ourselves to be enthralled by Louis Braille's dream of a just, inclusive society, and ask, "why not?". In the realm of the imaginal, the rainbow assures us that there is more to life than the myriad thorns and briars that so often ensnare us in their inconsequentiality, thwarting our dreams and spoiling our good intentions. Those of us who live with the reality of disability claw our way through thickets of discrimination, avoiding as best we can the quicksands of prejudice, apathy and foolish small-mindedness. Yet, when we hold a page of braille in our hand, we know that we are touching the genius and generosity of the human spirit, and that Louis Braille channelled that spirit into a gift that has brought us literacy, meaning, and a bridge to the world of possibilities that lie beyond the rainbow.
2009 has given us a chance to rejuvenate our ideas about braille, and to find new food for the journey that we will share with braille beyond Louis Braille's bicentenary. In the never-ending quest for more effective and efficient braille codes, and the constant search for new ways of convincing stony-souled bureaucrats that braille is a tool of empowerment rather than an unjustified expense, it is easy to forget that braille was developed in a school. Louis Braille's committee of code developers and evaluators comprised a bunch of his closest school friends, and when the school authorities later tried to ban braille, Louis and his friends ignored them in a way that only school students know about; braille flourished as a result: the authorities are long gone, but braille lives on. 
It is in the hearts and minds and fingers of school students that braille has its greatest chance of survival and renewal for the next 200 years. The world will change in ways that we can't even imagine, but schoolies will continue to follow their dreams and resist all attempts to stifle their creativity. What is perhaps the greatest wonder of all is that braille resonates joyously without boundaries. Not long ago I was asked by Monica Silkenas, a twelve-year-old girl from Sydney, to transcribe a poem that she had written as part of a project about Louis Braille for her French class. As I read Monica's poem, which is called, simply, Louis Braille, I felt a sense of buoyant optimism about braille and its future: if Louis Braille's life can inspire an Australian twelve-year-old who has no personal need of braille 200 years later, then we can be sure that the rainbow connection will never be lost. I will conclude this year's Annual Report by reproducing Monica's poem, and let the two schoolies speak across the two centuries that separate them to tell us that Braille, and braille, are not bound by time or space, since they are part of us, and we of them. Thank you Monica, and my thanks, too, to the Executive for your support, friendship and wisdom over the past year.
LOUIS BRAILLE
Monica Silkenas

Louis Braille was born in 1809,

Till the age of three he was doing just fine,

But soon enough his life, it grew tough, 

'Cos accidentally Louis became blind.

It was a bad mistake, 

With a workshop tool,

Though being blind didn’t make him a fool. 

At the age of ten he got a scholarship, 

To a big, exclusive French blind school.

Louis had a talent without doubt,

The cello and the organ he learnt to loudly play out.

When he was twelve Charles Barbier talked about, 

"Night writing" in the army (so you didn’t have to shout).

It would be hard to read twelve dots when you’re blind, Braille assumed,

But he soon became interested, and then consumed.

He decided to make the twelve dots, six raised dots instead: 

His new language had never been written before and was still unread.

Finishing the whole alphabet at fifteen, 

He made reading when you’re blind as easy as cream.

Then Louis was teaching in an all-girls institute, 

Where they probably learnt the violin and even the flute.

But the air was foul as rotten cow,

So Louis Braille couldn’t inhale properly,

And he died at the age of forty-three.

Louis Braille was born in 1809, 

And he made a new language for the blind,

Created by his wonderful mind,

A way of writing and reading worldwide".
* * *
